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A COMPARATIVE STUDY OF POLITICAL PROCESS:  

THEORETICAL AND METHODOLOGICAL ISSUES 
 

Abstract 
 

The article explores the theoretical and methodological foundations of political process based on the 
analysis of relevant works in this field of study. The institutional, behavioural, structural-functional ap-
proaches, as well as conflict, discourse, and other methods of political process analysis, are examined. 

Summing up the results of explored issues and considering the political process as a dynamic and 
nonlinear political phenomenon that can vary in time, we concluded that its variations depend on the im-
pact of various direct or indirect factors and circumstances mainly related to political discourse content and 
its type of manifestation.  

A comparative analysis of political process through its theoretical and methodological approaches 
has truly shown that any particular approach can be efficient only in an appropriate society or political re-
gime. In case of other situation and circumstances, the same approach cannot be applied efficiently to 
study and to analyze the political process. Only discourse approach can be considered as universally effi-
cient because all political processes regardless political regime type or other factors have their own dis-
courses which reflect the peculiarities of the political process due to the political culture model, dominant 
in the given society. 

 
Keywords: political process, comparative analysis, theoretical approach, methodological approach, 

discourse, political culture. 
 
 
The political process, as one of political sci-

ence primary categories, is an important basis for 
political analysis. The political reality is created 
as a result of human activity, and it is connected 
with interrelated political interests‟ realisation 
aiming to achieve predefined goals. Within the 
framework of the political process, individuals, 
groups, organisations, institutions, various politi-
cal entities or factors interact with other ones 
(Degtyarev, 1998, p. 147). These actions take 
place in a certain political time and space, result-
ing as an interconnected sequence of political 
influences. And such a sequence is perceived as 

a political process (Meleshkina, 2001, p. 5). The-
se actions are mainly carried out by the media-
tion of political institutions which operate in the 
pursuit of their own political interests. In demo-
cratic regimes, the political process simply re-
flects people‟s sovereignty. It means that peo-
ple‟s interests and demands directed to political 
elites cannot be overlooked in this process. 
Hence, among the prerequisites for political pro-
cess formation, the issues of social origin are of 
the utmost importance. In this case, the political 
agenda is shaped taking into account social inter-
ests and the possibilities for their realisation. Of-
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ten, political developments may lead to political 
system change by their sequences (Shutov, 1994, 
p. 19), having a crucial impact on the dynamics 
of political system functioning. 

 
Theoretical Aspects of Political Process 

Analysis 
 

In the professional literature, there are sev-
eral basic approaches to study the political pro-
cess nature and content. 

First of all the institutional approach pro-
ponents consider the political phenomena by the 
transformation of political institutions as political 
process main subjects. In this case, the social in-
frastructure is taken into account partially or indi-
rectly because it is considered of secondary im-
portance. The chronological limits are small: at 
best, they include only certain historical events. 

Secondly, the representatives of the behav-
ioural approach consider individuals or groups 
of people as subjects of politics. That‟s why in 
this case the political process is perceived as a 
result of these subjects‟ behaviour, political will 
and interests. However, in this regard, the broad-
er and structural aspects of the political process 
are not fully reflected. Thus, chronological mea-
surement units are also small. They only allow 
exploring politics within the framework of daily 
life. 

Thirdly, the structural-functional approach 
emphasises the importance of internal structural 
and functional elements of the political system in 
the context of the political process. In this case, 
not individuals and groups, but central institu-
tions of the political system (and the whole sys-
tem itself), as well as their functional-role struc-
ture are considered as units of analysis (Isayev, 
2013, p. 93). The main focus is on the meso-level 
and macro-level of the political process, which is 

characterised as political system reactions‟ integ-
rity to the environment, the purpose of which, as 
it notes D. Easton, is the making of an acceptable 
decision for leading groups of interests (Easton, 
1965). 

Political processes differ by their nature and 
typology. In this context Y. Meleshkina rightly 
points out that political processes differ by their 
volume, actions, factors, by the interaction be-
tween them, and by other characteristics. Thus, 
the types of the political process are distin-
guished by some criteria (Meleshkina, 2001, p. 
6). 

According to the multi-scale nature of the 
political process, they distinguish the daily politi-
cal process which is carried out by direct interac-
tion of individuals, groups, and partly by institu-
tions. For example, the legislative process in par-
liament. Another type of political process is the 
historical political process, which includes larger 
factors, groups and institutions. These processes 
are related to some historical events, such as the 
political revolution. The foundation and devel-
opment of any political party can also be consid-
ered as a historical process. And finally, the au-
thor distinguishes the evolution political process 
which is characterised by the participation of 
large groups, factors, institutions, being meas-
ured with extensive chronological inclusion. The 
transformation of polis to empire or the moderni-
sation of the political system as a result of politi-
cal reform can be considered as relevant exam-
ples for this type of political process. The demo-
cratic transition as a result of previous system 
demolition and competitive elections‟ realisation 
can also be a relevant example (Meleshkina, 
2001, pp. 6-7). 

It should be noted that all types of above-
mentioned processes have been also reflected in 
the Armenian political reality. Actually these 
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processes are universal since each state does not 
make its modernisation way according to the lin-
ear development logic. It is also necessary to un-
derline that besides the evolutionary political 
processes, large-scale revolutionary political pro-
cesses can also lead to the systemic, regime, ad-
ministrative, social and other changes. Even 
within the framework of modernisation theory, 
S. Huntington does not exclude the effectiveness 
of revolutionary political modernisation, if evo-
lutionary developments are permanently ineffec-
tive (Huntington, 1968). 

Referring to political process typology, A. 
Solovyev notes that for the society political pro-
cesses can be distinguished to basic and periph-
eral types. The basic processes lay on the change 
of systemic properties of political life (for exam-
ple, the formation of state institution by the gov-
ernment). As for peripheral processes, they lay 
on less relevant changes that in principle, cannot 
have any severe impact on the dominant facilities 
of authorities. The author also defines closed and 
open, sustainable and transitional types of the 
political process (Solovyev, 2000, p. 292). 

A closed political process is a change that 
can be assessed as monovalent within the frame-
work of better/worse, desirable/undesirable cri-
teria. An open political process is a change that 
allows presuming what kind of positive or nega-
tive impact it has on the subject, and what kind 
of strategy must be chosen for the future. In other 
words, such processes characterise the changes 
that occur in the most incomprehensible political 
situations. Sustainable political processes pre-
sume a stable reproduction of political relations. 
Furthermore, transitional processes imply a lack 
of basic features of the power organisation, 
which occurs in the condition of main subjects‟ 
unbalanced political activity (Solovyev, 2000, p. 
293). 

From this perspective, it is necessary to re-
fer to political process theory, which gives a 
more complete picture of behavioural and pro-
cessual phenomena in politics. 

The standard explanation for social move-
ment mobilisation, known as political process 
theory (PPT), emphasises the role of political 
opportunities, mobilising structures, and framing 
processes, along with protest cycles and conten-
tious repertoires. Developed in the US in the 
1970s and 1980s and rooted in an analysis of 
civil rights struggles, PPT focuses on the interac-
tion between movement attributes, such as or-
ganisational structure, and the broader economic 
and political context. Critics argue that the theory 
is overly structural and invariant. Recent research 
by core PPT theorists has shifted focus to a more 
dynamic analysis of the reoccurring mechanisms 
and processes of contentious politics. PPT is the 
culmination of a series of critiques against the 
then-prevailing social scientific view that protes-
tors and other social movement participants were 
irrational mobs, overwhelmed by a collective 
mentality. Movements did not result from aliena-
tion or abnormal psychological dispositions but 
instead were meant to achieve political ends and 
resolve legitimate grievances. Three precursors 
to PPT are noteworthy for their contributions to 
establishing this new analysis (Caren, 2007, p. 
1). 

First, M. Olson‟s (1965) analysis of collec-
tion behaviour turned old notions about the irra-
tionality of protestors on its head, exploring the 
rational and deliberate choices that individuals 
made before joining a movement. Second, in an 
influential analysis of the farm workers‟ move-
ment, J. McCarthy and M. Zald found that the 
availability of resources to the movement, as op-
posed to the degree of oppression, explained 
much of the variation in the level of mobilisation. 
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This resource mobilisation perspective counted 
more than just material goods as resources, in-
cluding aspects such as organisational strength 
and the presence of elite allies (McCarthy & 
Zald, 1977, pp. 1212-1241). Third, F. Piven and 
R. Cloward (1978) brought attention to important 
aspects of the economic and political system. 
Only during periods of great system-wide crisis, 
such as during the Depression, for example, were 
movements able to extract concessions from 
elites. 

It should be noted that the consideration of 
this theory‟s separate points allows understand-
ing the numerous political and civil movements 
in Armenia as a demonstration of political cul-
ture‟s participatory component, where irrational 
elements never dominate because the public de-
mands were the reflection of objective reality. 

The combination of the three approaches 
mentioned above forms the PPT basis. One of 
PPT‟s fundamental works is C. Tilly‟s “From 
Mobilisation to Revolution”, where the author 
synthesises these three approaches with other 
political sociologists‟ views. C. Tilly (1978) in-
sists that the interaction of three (interests, or-
ganisation, and opportunity) constituent ele-
ments explains the level of mobilisation and col-
lective action. The interests represent the poten-
tial outcomes of participation. The organisation 
represents the common identity and networking 
level. And the opportunity represents the political 
power volume, the probability of pressure, and 
the vulnerability of target as well. His work has a 
large indirect impact on a social movement. 
Meanwhile, D. McAdam‟s (1982) subsequent 
analysis of the Civil Rights Movement became 
PPT‟s central text (p. 34). 

PPT crystallised in D. McAdam‟s “Political 
Process and the Development of Black Insurgen-
cy” work where, drawing on earlier critiques of 

classical approaches and building on resource 
mobilisation and especially the work of C. Tilly, 
D. McAdam, he analyses the rise and decline of 
the US Civil Rights Movement as a direct result 
of three factors: political opportunities, indige-
nous organisational strength, and cognitive lib-
eration (Caren, 2007). Political opportunities 
resulted from “any event or broad social process 
that serves to undermine the calculations and as-
sumptions on which the political establishment is 
structured” (McAdam, 1982, p. 41). 

The definition was broad, and his examples 
included wars, industrialisation, international 
political realignments, prolonged unemployment, 
and widespread demographic changes. Political 
opportunities worked indirectly by changing the 
degree of power inequality between the challeng-
ing group and the target. Among the opportuni-
ties that D. McAdam found leading up to the 
Civil Rights Movement was the Southern black 
population shift from a rural to the urban envi-
ronment, the decline in lynchings, and the poten-
tial for international embarrassment during this 
phase in the Cold War (Caren, 2007, p. 2). 

A second factor that encouraged mobilisa-
tion was the strength of indigenous organisa-
tions. These are not the organisations that were 
formed in the heat of the struggle, but rather the 
preexisting political and potentially political or-
ganisations that existed among the aggrieved 
community. The third element of D. McAdam‟s 
political process model is a sense of cognitive 
liberation among potential social movement par-
ticipants. This is a result of a group process and 
flows directly from the political opportunities 
and through local organisations. In order to par-
ticipate, D. McAdam argues, drawing on F. Piv-
en and R. Cloward, individuals must feel that the 
current political system lacks legitimacy and 
their social movement participation could make 
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meaningful change happen (Caren, 2007, p. 2). 
It should be noted that since McAdam‟s 

formulation, the PPT has evolved. The cognitive 
liberation and indigenous organisational strength 
have been replaced by mobilizing structures. As 
for political opportunities - the element which 
has received the most attention - has been both 
narrowed and broadened. Additionally, S. Tar-
row‟s (1994) notion of protest cycles is some-
times included as a part of PPT, as is C. Tilly‟s 
concept of repertoires of contention (Caren, 
2007). 

Moving away from the explicit bias in fa-
vour of formal preexisting organisations in D. 
McAdam‟s indigenous organisational strength, 
PPTists moved towards an analysis of mobilising 
structures, which are “those collective vehicles, 
informal as well as formal, through which people 
mobilise and engage in collective action” 
(McAdam, McCarthy & Zald, 1996). This inc-
ludes not only preexisting groups but also move-
ment organisations and the informal networks 
among potential activists (Caren, 2007, p. 3). 

A fourth concept that is often associated 
with PPT is the protest cycle. This refers to his-
torical periods of heightened contention across 
the political sphere, such as in 1968 in the US or 
1989 in Eastern Europe, when a host of groups 
was challenging the legitimacy of the state. As a 
new political opportunity usually affects more 
than one group and as frames are often transfera-
ble across movements, movements that are not 
obviously linked can share similar life courses 
(Caren, 2007, p. 3). In this context, it is also im-
portant to consider the national movements 
emerged at the end of Soviet-era when people of 
Soviet republics began independent actions in-
cluding those in Armenia where these actions

turned into a national movement as a political 
process. 

C. Tilly rightly points out that the limited 
set of ways that actors can make claims consti-
tutes the repertoire of contention. He finds that 
the modern repertoire of contention, which in-
cludes strikes, demonstrations, and social move-
ments, originated in the second half of the nine-
teenth century (Tilly, 1995, pp. 15-42). In this 
regard, it is necessary to partially agree with the 
author‟s claim that these types of complaints 
emerged in the second half of the 19th century 
because in this case different protests emerged in 
earlier historical periods can be ignored. Conse-
quently, in these two cases, the difference is that 
the complaints addressed to governments in ear-
lier historical periods were vehemently denied by 
the use of offensive force, even leading to the 
physical elimination of complaining people.1 

Thus, all these elements - political opportu-
nities, mobilising structures, framing processes, 
protest cycles, and contentious repertoires, con-
stitute the core of contemporary PPT research. In 
addition to explaining the dynamics of public 
movements‟ rise or decline, these elements are 
also used to explain the nature of social and po-
litical protests and their results. 

It is important to note that in many other 
types of research of political processes, the po-
litical possibilities are viewed as key elements. 
Sometimes the terms of “political opportuni-
ties” and “political process theory” are used as 
equivalents. However, it should be noted that 
many, but not all researchers have touched upon 
the critical analysis of political opportunity ele-
ment. 

J. Goodwin and J. Jasper (2004) are the 
scholars who have critically approached the 

                                                           
1  See more in detail in the following work: Ordukhan-

yan, 2010. 

WISDOM 2(13), 2019 43

A C o m p a r a t i v e  S t u d y  o f  P o l i t i c a l  P r o c e s s :  T h e o r e t i c a l  a n d  M e t h o d o l o g i c a l  I s s u e s



 

44 

PPT issue by defining it as mostly structured, 
centring stable, external factors and analysing 
non-structural features as if they were struc-
tures. The authors see mobilising structures, 
including both formal and informal networks of 
individuals and institutions, not so much as 
causal factors for social movement emergence, 
but rather implicit in the notion of a movement 
as a collective. As such, it adds little to our un-
derstanding of the conditions for movement 
emergence. Framing process, in contrast, they 
see as a limited concept, forced to carry all of 
the non-structural elements, while ignoring such 
relevant factors as emotions, symbols, and mor-
al principles (Caren, 2007, p. 3). 

Finally, D. McAdam, S. Tarrow, and C. 
Tilly (2001), as central PPT specialists, in their 
later work have moved away from general 
causal arguments to a more dynamic approach 
to the study of “contentious politics.” In place 
of opportunities, mobilizing structures, and 
framing processes, they emphasise environmen-
tal, relational, and cognitive mechanisms. The 
emphasis is not so much on asserting that all 
three are causally necessary, but on identifying 
the specific mechanisms within each that can be 
found across multiple movements. 

In this regard, the political process in Ar-
menia is a multi-layered and multi-vector phe-
nomenon that can be characterised as the integ-
rity of activities made by institutional and non-
institutional political actors interested in imple-
menting their functions. It is important to note 
that political process prerequisites should be 
based on the logic of public demands so that 
they can be perceived as legitimate. The peculi-
arities of the political process stem from the es-
sence of political subjects and the interactions 
existing between them. 

 

Methodological Aspects of Political Process 
Analysis 

 
In methodological regard to the political 

process, various scientific sources offer different 
definitions, which may be similar or dissimilar 
by some of their characteristics. The study of 
professional literature shows that the definition 
of the political process is due to methodological 
tools that researchers mostly focus on when 
studying political phenomena as a component of 
the political process, such as political participa-
tion, political behaviour, political regimes, the 
system, etc. 

The nature of politics as a process allows 
seeing the strict limits between the subjects' rela-
tionships from the point of view of state power. 
As the political process coincides with the entire 
political sphere, some researchers, such as J. 
Rose (1971) identifies it with the whole politics. 
Meanwhile, C. Merriam (1931) identifies the 
political process with behavioural integrity of 
power subjects. As a proponent of the institu-
tional approach to political process research, S. 
Huntington (1968) links it with the functioning 
and transformation of power institutions. As for 
D. Easton (1953), he defines the political process 
as the integrity of political system responses to 
environmental challenges. R. Dahrendorf (1988) 
emphasises the dynamics of competition be-
tween conflicting groups for status acquisition 
and power resources. And he describes the polit-
ical process as a complex set of events that de-
termine the nature of the activities of state institu-
tions and its impact on society. K. Mannheim 
(1950) describes the political process as a com-
plex set of events that determine the nature of 
state institutions‟ activities and their impact on 
society. Russian researcher Yu. Averyanov
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(1993) defines the political process as a social 
process that differs from legal, economic, ideo-
logical and other processes, which has a precise 
completion as an exact process with certain 
scope. 

It should be noted that, along with the above 
mentioned political process definitions, it is also 
necessary to propose a new approach for political 
process research. This will lead to a specific 
methodological core, which in this case is the 
discursive approach that also affects the political 
culture. Taking into account the peculiarities of 
the political process and coupled with other 
methods of political process research, this ap-
proach allows for a more systematic and com-
plex study of this problem. 

In general, there are three basic methodo-
logical approaches to political process research - 
T. Parsons‟ “Structural-Functional Approach”, 
R. Dahrendorf‟s “Conflict approach”, and C. 
Merriam‟s “Behavioral approach”. 

T. Parsons (1975) examines the political 
process from the view of its functioning, both in 
terms of the society‟s political system as integrity 
and as separate constituents, considering the 
phenomenon of power as a priority. Neverthe-
less, Parsons considers the political process as a 
unique integrator that allows transforming the 
political system from one state to another. The 
most important for him is the power cycle in the 
political process, which is a self-sufficient power 
function. In this case, power is perceived as a 
mediator, which is circulating in the political sys-
tem (Parsons, 1997, p. 479).The social systems 
were perceived by T. Parsons as systems being 
shaped between acting subjects through social 
interaction. While defining the social structure, 
T. Parsons distinguishes four independent varia-
bles, values, norms, collectives, and roles. Thus, 
as one of “structural-functional approach” au-

thors, he closely interconnects the concepts of 
the political process, political system, and politi-
cal power. In this case, it is important to address 
the Parsons‟ perception of society because the 
functional approach to the political process is 
based on its definition as a social system. “We 
define the society as a kind of social system that 
has the highest level of self-sufficiency in its en-
vironment and includes other social systems” 
(Parsons, 1966, p. 48). 

As for R. Dahrendorf‟s conflict approach to 
political process research, the author suggests 
viewing the political process as an obvious or 
hidden struggle, conflict as well as consensus, 
cooperation for very certain material resources 
and social status. At the same time, the research-
er notes that while all social conflicts structural 
motives‟ explanation is impossible, the process 
of conflict settlement with its certain structural 
states is most likely applicable to its all different 
forms. Social conflicts stem from the structure of 
societies which are tended to the constantly crys-
tallizing clashes between organised parties 
(Dahrendorf, 1990, pp. 69-75). Then R. Dahren-
dorf (1993) states that conflict is the father of 
everything, that is, the driving force of changes, 
and the reasonable restriction of social conflicts 
is one of the major issues of politics (pp. 31-35). 
The author of conflict approach divides the polit-
ical process to two sub-processes, confrontation 
and consolidation. That implies disclosure of 
political process essence from the perspective of 
policymakers‟ conflicting and unifying. All this 
is perceived by R. Dahrendorf (1972) as “organ-
ised different sides”. 

In “The New Aspects of Politics”, summa-
rizing the achievements in the field of political 
research as a positive phenomenon, C. Merriam 
emphasises that it is necessary to consider the 
social forces from the perspective of their links 
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with political processes. The researcher identifies 
the difficulty of examining political issues like a 
lack of correct knowledge and measuring criteria 
for political processes‟ sequence. That‟s why C. 
Merriam suggests developing special technolo-
gies for modelling political issues. From this 
view, Merriam proposes to enrich his / her own 
social science knowledge by statistical, anthropo-
logical, psychological and other knowledge 
when studying political processes. As a result, C. 
Merriam (1997) suggests studying the political 
process in the context of “behaviourism”, espe-
cially emphasizing that “the unstoppable aspira-
tion to reveal biological and physical secrets of 
nature will create enormous opportunities for a 
deeper understanding of humans political behav-
iour that even the most sharp-sighted prophets 
cannot preview” (pp. 176, 177, 182, 183). 

The comparative analysis of above-men-
tioned methodological approaches shows that 
each of them reflects a degree of development 
for a particular political science tradition by 
completing and not contradicting one another at 
the same time. Actually, T. Parsons, R. Dahren-
dorf and C. Merriam‟s approaches to political 
process research are comparable in the regard of 
political science methodologies. The theoretical 
and applied political science development shows 
that researchers exploring political process wide-
ly use its entire methodological arsenal. The ap-
proaches of the above-mentioned authors are 
considered as classical. Nevertheless, according 
to modern political science requirements, it is 
justified that they need to be supplemented. The-
se approaches emphasise specific aspects of the 
political processes, such as political actors‟ be-
haviour, their structural features, and their rela-
tionships‟ conflict nature. These are the neces-
sary components of the political process but they 
are not sufficient to create a comprehensive un-

derstanding of the political process. Therefore, 
these methods need to be revalued by supple-
menting the methodological framework. 

For example, L. Gumplowicz (1999) of-
fered to observe the political process as a univer-
sal social development factor and intergroup 
struggle. Thus, he can be considered as a propo-
nent of “conflict” tradition for political process 
analysis. As for E. Durkheim (1990), he claimed 
that applied sociology allows studying social be-
haviour and political process. Unlike him, G. 
Tarde (2000) suggested exploring social and po-
litical processes by psychological approach. Oth-
er researchers, such as G. Le Bon (1910) pro-
posed to insert the elite activity into the basis of 
social evolution. Furthermore, in that case, he 
considered every revolution a mass hysteria as a 
kind of social-political process. V. Pareto (1961), 
when elaborating the theory of illogical activity, 
referred to the irrational and illogical nature of 
human behaviour that, in his opinion, has a con-
siderable impact on social process development. 
In this regard, his theory is quite close to the be-
havioural concept of political process research. 
This list of researchers can continue, and we can 
point out other approaches too. But in this case, 
the important thing is that one integrity or a 
complex of these approaches should be found 
which will allow studying the political process 
thoroughly, taking into account the current polit-
ical settings. 

Among the methodological approaches of 
political process analysis, the discourse ap-
proach has an extremely important significance, 
the theoretical basis of which was laid down by 
the representatives of Cambridge and Oxford 
University philosophy schools in the 50s of 20th 
century. The first results of political process dis-
course analysis were published by P. Laslett and 
J. Fishkin (1979). Moreover, since the 1970s, the 
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term “discourse” has been widely used in politi-
cal process analysis. In the 1980s, there were 
created centres for semiotics, which are engaged 
in political discourse analysis. They focus mainly 
on T. van Dijk‟s (2008) critical discourse analy-
sis. The research centres‟ analysts begin to pay 
attention not only to the content of discourse but 
also to the technique of political discourse analy-
sis. Since then, political discourse analysis be-
comes an independent methodological approach 
for political process research (Baranov & Pika-
lov, 2003). 

In the context of political process analysis, 
the specialists often use the “scope of discourse” 
studying. According to J. Pocock (1985) and Q. 
Skinner (1978) statements, the scopes of dis-
course are “system-creating”. For this phenome-
non, the terms “language” and “ideology” are 
often used. It is this sense when they talk about 
liberalism, conservatism, and other ideological 
discourses. 

It is noteworthy that political discourses can 
have scenarios that allow to consider them as an 
entity. For example, meeting, election rally, and 
others that differ by their discourse scenario, 
meanings, and other criteria. This circumstance 
also gives an opportunity to forecast political 
process development. 

The postmodernist approach is one of the 
most common approaches to political discourse 
analysis. This approach is gradually gaining in 
social sciences. Especially in political science, it 
is considered as one of the modern directions of 
political analysis. The core of this approach is 
that postmodernists exclude the existence of a 
universal reality that is acceptable for everyone 
and it will be possible to explore and explain ac-
curately. The behaviour of people creates the 
world around us. The more ideas are spread, the

 more people start believing them and acting ac-
cordingly. These ideas, embedded in specific 
rules, norms, institutions and public control me-
chanisms, create the reality itself. 

The representatives of discourse approach 
suppose that the meanings should be sought not 
in the outside world but in the language that is 
the mechanism of creating and disseminating 
individual perceptions. Hence, the study of lan-
guage becomes the main problem of science. 
Postmodernists note that only text analysis is suf-
ficient for discourse understanding (Baranov & 
Pikalov, 2003). 

The majority of postmodernists believes 
that each reader can interpret the text faithfully: 
the reliability of interpretation depends exclu-
sively on its subjective perception. D. Easton 
(1997) rightly points out that this perspective de-
stroys both objectivity and subjectivity. The text 
speaks itself, and the dialogue is not between 
people. It is between the author and the reader (p. 
35). 

In this sense, it should be noted that, in our 
opinion, only the text analysis is not sufficient to 
form a comprehensive understanding of the po-
litical process. For that reason, the linguistic as-
pects of the political process should not be con-
sidered as separate but as part of the process be-
cause the discourse is only a linguistic expression 
of the political process, despite the fact the pro-
cess can also have behavioural and other expres-
sions. Consequently, the combination of different 
methodological approaches, such as discursive, 
behavioural and other ones, can lead to a more 
sustainable foundation for a complete under-
standing, analysis and forecasting of the political 
process. In other words, the discourse approach 
is necessary, but not sufficient for a thorough 
analysis of the political process. 
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Conclusion 
 

Summing up the results of explored issues 
and considering the political process as a dynam-
ic and nonlinear political phenomenon that can 
vary in time, we concluded that its variations de-
pend on the impact of various direct or indirect 
factors and circumstances mainly related to polit-
ical discourse content and its type of manifesta-
tion. 

As for the conceptual basis, both typologies 
and methodological approaches, the political 
process needs to be supplemented with new the-
oretical and methodological foundations. 

A comparative analysis of political process 
theoretical and methodological approaches has 
genuinely shown that any particular approach 
can be efficient only in an appropriate society or 
political regime. In case of other situation and 
circumstances, the same approach cannot be ap-
plied efficiently to study and to analyse the polit-
ical process. If the institutional approach can be 
effective in an institutionalised political system, 
then it cannot have the same effectiveness in oth-
er systems with not developed political institu-
tions where other models of public-political or-
ganisation are dominating. Hence, no matter how 
much political processes are comparable and 
have similarities, these processes will also differ 
from each other by their peculiarities. Moreover, 
the study of any political process requires the 
adoption of a particular approach or a combina-
tion of some approaches. 

Only discourse approach can be considered 
as universally efficient because all political pro-
cesses regardless political regime type or other 
political factors have their discourses which re-
flect the peculiarities of the political process due 
to the political culture model, dominant in the 
given society. 
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